
 
 

 

Transportation 

Purpose of the Standard 
To provide details of the Board’s transportation policies to the Ministry and to the public. 
 

Transportation providers must, in all respects, meet the requirements of federal and 
provincial legislation, regulations and standards governing student transportation using 
vans, school buses and public transit. They must also comply with relevant Ministry of 
Education requirements and Board policies and procedures governing student safety 
and transportation. The Ottawa Student Transportation Authority (OSTA) is responsible 
for the provision and administration of all Ottawa-Carleton District School Board 
(OCDSB) transportation services.  

Information about OSTA may be found on their website at Ottawa Student 
Transportation Authority website. 

The Board encourages the integration of students with special needs with other 
students in regular programs as much as possible. In the event integration is not 
possible, the Board agrees to provide specialized transportation for students with 
special education needs for whom the Board has received an acceptable medical 
certificate and/or the Learning Support Services Department has determined that 
regular transportation is not the best option for a student given the nature of the 
student’s disability or safety concerns. 

Under the Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act (AODA), individual school 
transportation plans are required for students with disabilities to ensure that accessible 
and appropriate transportation services are provided to them. To request specialized 
transportation, a Student Request for Accessible Transportation and Personalized 
Accessibility Plan form must be completed in consultation with the parent(s)/guardian(s) 
of students with disabilities. Requests for students with disabilities must be approved by 
the Board’s Learning Support Services Department. Medical requests should be 
directed to the school principal for approval by the school’s Superintendent of 
Instruction. In addition, transportation operators must comply with all AODA 
requirements. 

To ensure the safety of special needs students, drivers shall deliver each student into 
the care of a responsible adult. Should any student require assistance getting on, or off 
the bus, such assistance must be provided by the parent(s)/guardian(s) or school 
personnel. In the event that a responsible adult is not available, the driver shall report 
this to OSTA. 
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Older students in grades 9-12 are exempted from this requirement providing the 
parent/guardian has given written permission to OSTA, and the school concurs the 
student does not require supervision when on their own. 

For some students with special needs it may be most appropriate for transportation to 
be provided separately from other students. School teams carefully consider these 
circumstances and document a request for solo transportation on the Student Request 
for Accessible Transportation and Personalized Accessibility Plan form. These requests 
require approval from the Superintendent of Instructions or the Manager of Learning 
Support Services. 

Students in specialized program classes in schools outside their home communities, as 
supported by Board policy, may be provided transportation without reference to distance 
units. Students residing within 800m from their designated school may be assessed for 
their ability to walk to school, with support, on an annual basis. The Board provides 
transportation for special needs students enrolled in the Summer Learning Program or 
Care and Treatment (CTCC) programs, also known as Section 23 programs.  

Students attending provincial or demonstration schools are transported by the Board. 
Provincial and demonstration schools are operated for students who are deaf, blind, or 
deaf-blind, or who have severe learning disabilities, which may include attention-deficit 
hyperactivity disorder (ADHD).  

Drivers must complete a Vulnerable Sector Check and participate in sensitivity training 
and other specialized training when dealing with students with special needs. The 
OCDSB actively supports and participates in any region-wide school vehicle safety 
committee or initiatives with a view to improving the uniformity of school bus safety 
procedures and to assisting school bus drivers to improve their management of 
students.  

 


